CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH
ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 7
February 22, 2007
M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Praveen Soni, in the Towner Auditorium. All voting members were present except: COTA: M. Burns; CBA: K. Lacey; CNSM: S. Crass, L. Henriques; STUDENTS: J. Martins; EX OFFICIO: R. Kochan, EXCUSED ABSENCES: M. Burns, W. Griffith, L. Huckaby, V. Jacobo, L. Kingsford, C. Lindsay, H. Masunaga, H. O’Lawrence, C. Pilar, B. Ssensalo, L. Vollendorf.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda for the February 22, 2007 Academic Senate meeting was approved with no revision.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The Minutes of the February 8, 2007 Academic Senate meeting was approved as distributed with one correction S. Young was in attendance.
4.  REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1
Executive Committee 

4.11 Announcements

1. 
Stan Olin, Director of Housing and Residential Life, is looking for six or seven faculty to participate in some small focus groups concerning campus housing. An independent consultant group will be at CSULB on Wednesday, February 28, 2007 from 5:00—7:00 p.m. to gather pertinent information to help plan the future of our campus residences. The first part of the afternoon will involve the focus group participation followed by a complimentary dinner. Those interested in participating in this valuable development can contact Stan at extension 5-8495 to volunteer.

2. 
Memos were distributed to each of the College and Divisions of the University concerning the current Review of Administrators for Dr. Cecile Lindsay, Dr. Marilyn Crego, and Dr. Laura Kingsford inviting the campus community to contribute input to the review process for each by Friday, March 23, 2007. All comments should be placed in a sealed envelope marked confidential, addressed to the Review Committee for (the name of the administrator), and addressed to the Academic Senate.

3. 
A memo concerning the Statewide Academic Senate nominations will be sent soon. 

4. 
The 2006/07 Faculty Census report is complete:

COTA----------101.90 

CBA-------------65.00

CED-------------71.95     
COE-------------81.00

CLA------------318.60

CNSM---------125.35

LIB--------------13.00

5. 
Academic Senate election materials were sent to all Colleges on February 20 and are due back to the Senate office by April 20, 2007.

6. 
There will be two new Search Committees formulating for the recruitment of an Associate Vice President, Financial Management to replace Joe Latter; and the recruitment of a Vice President, Administration and Finance to replace Bill Griffith when they retire at the end of 2007. Interested Candidates for the Search Committee should have experience working with both of these entities.

7. 
By unanimous agreement, Dean Ron Vogel from the College of Heath and Human Services will be replacing Mike Mahoney as Voting Dean in the Academic Senate.

8. 
The Statewide Academic Senate appreciates the support the campus displayed by endorsing the Importance of Setting the Contract Between the CSU and CFA.
9. 
Margaret Merryfield, Associate Vice President of Academic Personnel, announced that Dr. Patricia Rozee, currently serving as the Faculty Director of the Center for Community Engagement, is stepping down from the position. A search for an Interim Director for the next Academic Year will take place. All interested Unit 3 members are encouraged to apply. The position has full course release through assigned time.

10. Associated Students Inc. President, Shefali Mistry, announced the call for Advisor of the Year, and reminded everyone to encourage student participation in the upcoming voting process especially the referendum for a student wellness center.

11. Sharon Olson, Director, University Academic Projects announced the Faculty Supper Club’s Guatemalan Buffet on March 7, 2007 from 5-7 p.m. in the Karl W.E. Anatol Conference Center with Guest Speaker Thema Bryant-Davis from the Department of Educational Psychology, Administration, and Counseling presenting “Alternative Strategies for Coping with Traumatic Experiences.”
4.12
Election at Large Executive Committee Member



Chair Soni invited nominations from the floor. Shireen Pavri, of Educational Psychology, Administration, 

and Counseling was nominated. No other nominations were made. It was M/S/P that Senator Pavri 


serve on the Executive Committee filling an “At-Large Executive Committee Member” vacancy created 


when Senator Desyk left the Executive Committee to serve as University Ombuds. 
4.13 
California Faculty Association Report – L. Sondhi—None
4.2
Nominating Committee – K. Freesemann

Nominating Committee Chair, Keith Freesemann began with following items:

4.21
He recommended Claude Goldenberg to fill the remaining term of Michael Hoffman on the 2006/07 
University Awards Committee. The term ends in May 2007. A nominee must be a past recipient. No other 
nominations from the floor were made. It was M/S/P unanimously. 
4.22 
Keith Freesmann yielded the floor to Chair Soni who recapped the nomination of Hamdi Bilici, College 
of Business Administration, Department of Finance to the Search Committee for the Associate Vice 
President of Academic Personnel at the February 8, 2007 Academic Senate meeting:  He reminded the 
Senate that no further nominations were made from the floor after that of Hamdi
Bilici, and 
therefore nominations were closed. At that point, a concern was raised by Senator Ammermann 
involving a possible conflict of interest for Senator Bilici. Senator Yamada made a motion to delay the 
vote until the Executive Committee had adequate time to research the validity to the conflict of interest 
objection. The matter was placed on the Executive Committee Agenda for February 13, 2007. 


Chair Soni continued:  The charge of the Executive Committee was simply to see if there was a conflict of interest and report on the findings. Interviews took place with objective sources including with the acting Dean of the College of Business Administration, Mo Khan. The Executive Committee concluded that Senator Bilici could serve on the Search Committee without any conflict of interest. Chair Soni then talked with Parliamentarian, David Hood about the best way to proceed. Two options were given: 
A.) The nomination was made and still stands; therefore, conduct a vote. 

B.) The Senate can move and approve to reopen additional nominations from the floor.



Discussion followed. Chair Soni confirmed that Senator Bilici would still like to remain a nominee. It was M/S/P to continue voting. The Academic Senate, with one abstention, approved the appointment of Hamdi Bilici to serve on the Search Committee for the Associate Vice President of Academic Personnel. 

4.23
Nominating Committee Chair, Freesemann resumed by announcing that the Nominating Committee has 
been studying the most effective way to reach faculty to serve on committees and councils. In order to 
reduce paperwork, a new format for the Faculty Committee Preference Form will be entirely electronic. It 
is linked to the Academic Senate website so that 
interested faculty can research the background of a 
committee before signing up. The survey was devised through a partnership with Institutional Research 
and Development; the data can be calculated in one day rather than weeks. Faculty who do not wish to 
use the online system may get a copy from the Academic Senate Office.

4.3
Councils--None
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES 
None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the President


President Alexander confirmed the appointment of Betsy Decyk as University Ombuds indicating that she was 
truly the most outstanding candidate. He also announced that Sandra Cynar, Special Assistant to the Dean for 
Instruction, has been appointed the Interim Dean for the College of Engineering and that the current search for the 
Dean of the College of Business Administration is going well.
The Campus Conversation, a part of the Cornerstones campaign is scheduled for Friday, February 23, 2007 and the outcome will be used to feed into the larger discussion to be held in Newport Beach. Ralph Wolff from WASC—informed him that we (CSU) have 420,000 of the 800,000 students that WASC serves; being one of the largest campuses in the system, we want to be the flagship institution for the CSU and we want to be heard.

CSULB wants to take an active role in developing the reporting process by which accountability to government funding sources is formulated through assessment. Accountability is important; however, it is crucial that all institutions have the same terms. It is wiser to be a participant in defining the requirements than simply having them imposed. He closed with a reminder that Homecoming is this weekend. 

7.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

7.1
Revision:  Policy Promoting Access and Opportunity and Prohibiting Discrimination, Harassment, and Retaliation (Policy 03-09) (AS-709-06/EC) – SECOND READING 
Passed without comment.

8.
NEW BUSINESS

8.1
Discussion with William Draves, co-author of Nine Shift: Work, Life and Education in the 21st Century.
To summarize: One of the most compelling changes of the last century was that of leaving the agrarian life for the industrial one and the force that drove that change was quite literally the automobile. The force in this century is the World Wide Web. One might think otherwise, but even though not everyone had a car, it was still a force that shaped the world in the 20th Century.

By the year 2020, seventy-five percent of life will have changed. What’s making this happen? The answer is economics. Nine Shift is where life has to change. Factory jobs will decline and professional jobs will increase. How does this affect us an educational institution? Schools of the last century prepared graduates to work in factories. That’s why the design of schools resembled factories and operated schedules that resembled that of a factory. Now the factory model is in decline and a yet unformed model will replace the old.

We teach and learn differently than we did at the turn of the last century, and we have different strengths. In 2020, education will be personalized. Right now, we are in a period of great change. Student bodies are currently multi-generational; however, “Gen Y” will dominate by 2020. They learn differently because of what they have grown up with; but more so, what they have never lived without.

Five things to consider in Vision Planning—

· Begin to discuss how do we start—how do we transition?

· People have different peak learning times, consider reallocating valuable teaching time, and consider placing lectures on line and keep face to face interaction for small group discussions. The way we teach is going to have to change by incorporating tactile and electronic methodologies, considering how to educate outside these walls rather than on campus.
· CSULB buildings—where’s the technology? Buildings are okay, but not where we are going. Buildings are an unsustainable cost. Technology expenditure should be greater than physical planning.

· Gender inequity—retention here is lower for men than women with 30 percent of men not finishing a higher education. We must understand that genders learn differently and enhance learning for genders.

· The first battle in changing factory learning is that grading should reflect learning and knowledge. Grading based outcomes vs. inputs.  

He finished by saying that you (campus community) have wisdom and knowledge; and reminded everyone that it is exciting to live in both generations.
8.2
Conversation on Mission/Vision Drafts
Vice Provost David Dowell spoke to the topic stating that, a wealth of input was accumulated to formulate a new mission. Two documents (see addendum) were distributed at the meeting. He suggested the Senate digest the information and respond to Chair Soni. For clarification, we understand mission to mean what we do now; and vision about where we wish to go. The document “Mission Phrases” is a repetition of common language used as the base from which the options were drafted. The mission and vision should be short, exciting, and energizing, not necessarily a laundry list.

· This topic is scheduled for the next Academic Senate agenda. 
9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:05 P.M.
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